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CHAI RVAN SPECTER: That does not precl ude
the Congress from setting new rules on antitrust
violations. |In May of 2006, MasterCard hel d a program
to transfer control over this operation from its
menber banks to public stockhol ders.

And all the banks still own a mnority
interest in MasterCard. They are prohibited from
owni ng voting stock, which is a sophisticated and
subtl e way of perhaps seeking to solve the probl emor
per haps not by relinquishing control.

At the sane tinme, Visa created a conmttee
conposed exclusively of independent nenbers of its
board of directors, not the nenber banks.

And, as a result of these changes, Visa
and MasterCard nmenber banks now contend that they no
| onger participate in the setting of exchange rates.

Well, that may be so or that may not be
so. It's obviously sophisticated |l egal work totry to
divest control, but in the context of what has
occurred in the past and in the context of what the

results may be circunstantially if they have the sanme
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resul t.

|"m doing a lot of reading this norning
from the nenorandum because this is |ike working
through a maze. It's very conplicated as to howthese
arrangenments are worked out.

And we live today in a plastic world. You
don't see noney any nore at restaurants. You don't
see noney any nore in clothing stores. You don't see
noney any nore in grocery stores. You see plastic all
the tine.

| have only one credit card personally so

| can keep it straight. On the occasion when | don't

pay on tine, |I'mastounded at the interest rate, just
ast ounded.

Australia has gone to price fixing. [|'m
not suggesting that. But | note that the Treasury

Depart nent succeeded in stopping Visa and MasterCard
from st oppi ng banks fromi ssui ng Areri can Express and
Di scover cards.

When | saw that, | was really inpressed
with the power of Visa and MasterCard to stop banks

fromissui ng Areri can Express and Di scover. | thought

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

Ameri can Express was a pretty big player

At any rate, it's very conplicated. |'ve
had quite a few conplaints from Pennsyl vani ans. And
so |'ve had conplaints nationally as to what these
inplications are. So we are going to take a | ook.

I'"'m joined by ny distinguished ranking
menber, Senator Leahy. Senator Leahy?

SENATOR LEAHY: Thank you, M. Chairman.
| want to thank Vernont's state representative, Warren
MIler, who cane down here, and his wife, Kathy, to
testify.

Leaving Vernont this tinme of year is not
al ways the easiest thing to do, and | appreciate it.
They have the Elnore Store, Lake El nore, Vernont.

My first menories of goinginthere, I was
three years old with ny parents to get an ice cream
cone. |'ve been there many tines since. | usually
drop by and get caught up on the news. And they'l]|
et me know what | need to know. And I |ook forward
to hearing fromyou

It's one of the last of the really

qui nt essenti al country stores run by famly,
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har d- wor ki ng, but nakes it possible for a conmunity to
actual ly have a center

Now, M. Chairman, you nentioned that not
many of us have heard about the interchange fees. And
that's true. I'mstill trying to figure out. Those
are fees which retailers pay the banks that process
credit card transactions because ultimately they are
going to be borne by the nerchant and the consuners.

We are bei ng asked whet her these fees are
too high and whether they are too high because the
banks, the associations of banks, that handle credit
cards are behaving unfairly in the marketpl ace.

Just this week the European Union's
Conpetition Authority announced that unless Visa and
Mast er Card change those fees, they are going to face
an antitrust action. This is not an issue that we can
i gnor e.

Retailers tell me that interchange fees
represent an increasingly |large portion of their costs
of doing business. They tell me that they are
conpelled to shift their prices, shift sone of that

cost burden onto their custoners. The custoners then
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becone harnmed, whether they are using a credit card,
debit card, or paying cash, because the prices have to
be up to cover the fees that go along with it.

They also tell nme -- and | hear this from
the Vernont Grocers Association and others -- that
they have not seen the rules for the interchange
systens. They cannot deci pher the conplicated billing
schenmes of the credit card conpanies.

Now, there are many benefits of both
retailers and consuners with credit cards, greater
access to consumer purchasing power, nore rapid
paynments, and i ncreased paynent options for consuners.
I n ny househol d, it nmakes an easy way of keeping track
of what we're spending.

But you have to make sure that the cost of
accepting those credit and debit cards does not
outwei gh the many possible benefits businesses and
consuners should be enjoying. So we need nore
t ransparency.

And, M. Chairman, |I'msure it is the sane
in Pennsylvania, but | know the livelihood of many

Ver nont ers depends greatly on t he success of our smal
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busi nesses. They are a state nmade up of many snall
busi nesses that play a very integral part in the
community, the whole topic of our comunity.

| do not want interchange fees to force
smal | er businesses, like the village store run by the
Mllers in Elnore, totake a net loss in order to both
accept credits cards and sell the ice cream cones,
Green Mountai n Cof fee, and everything el se that nmakes
a store like theirs a Vernont treasure because i n many
of our towns, that is the one central spot in the town
unless it's town neeting day, when everybody is going
to be in the town hall. OQherwise that is the spot
ever ybody goes.

So we could say how great it is and how
wonderful it is, very picturesque. | actually have a
picture of it, just happen to have, a very picturesque
pl ace to be, but famly al so has to make sone noney to
be able to keep it going.

So, anyway, M. Chairman, |'mglad we're
having this hearing. And I'll put nmy whol e statenent
in the record.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Thank you, Senator
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Leahy. W thout objection, your statenent will be nade
a part of the record.

Senator G assl ey?

SENATOR GRASSLEY: Could | have just 60
seconds?

CHAI RVAN  SPECTER: Sur e. Senat or
G assl ey, you're recogni zed.

SENATOR GRASSLEY: For several reasons.
Nunmber one, | obviously owe you and Senator Leahy a
t hank you for holding a hearing because | was part of
the group that asked for it.

And then |I'm enbarrassed to say that at
10: 00 o'clock I have to have a neeting wth our
Anmbassador Schwab on a | ot of trade negotiations that
are going on. So | won't be here very |ong.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: (1 naudi bl e.) Senator

G assl ey.

SENATOR GRASSLEY: |I'mtrying to be, yes.

(Laughter.)

SENATOR GRASSLEY: And then thank you,
explain that I won't be able to hear all of the
testi nony. | am going to stay until one mnute to
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10: 00 o' cl ock and hear what | can and then to just |
t hi nk enphasi ze what | heard Senat or Leahy said. And,
Senat or Specter, you nay have said the sanme thing
about the problens. [It's kind of a bal ancing act.

" m probably one of the problens because
| hardly ever use cash for anything. 1'd just as soon
not carry around cash but use ny credit card an aw ul
| ot for some things that maybe are not as significant
pur poses.

| am just astonished by the nunber of
constituents | have cone to either Washi ngton or | owa
to conplain about the very dramatic increases in
charges that we have had on the use of credit cards
and asking us to look into it. | don't know where
we'll conme out, but I'mglad you're having the hearing
so we can look into it.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Wl |, Senator Grassl ey,
| have said we were a plastic society anynore at
grocery stores or clothing stores or restaurants.

Senat or Durbin, would you |Ii ke 60 seconds
by way of bal ance?

SENATOR DURBI N:  Thank you. Thank you for
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the hearing. 1'mglad you' re doing this. [I'mglad
we' re tal king about this. | hope sonethi ng good cones
of it.

We fought for nine years on a bankruptcy
bill that the credit card industry wanted desperately.
So the people would end up burdened with credit card
debt, even at the end of bankruptcy. They prevail ed.
And peopl e now who are running up these credit card
bills for everything under the sun are now going to
carry that debt past bankruptcy for lifetine.

As Elizabeth Lauren (Phonetic.) said,
we're creating these many little debtor prisons
because speci al i nt er est gr oups, credit card
conpani es, and financial institutions are so powerful
on Capitol HII.

It isunlikely that much will come of this
hearing, but | thank you for having this hearing.
It's a chance that the consuners will have a voice up
here. And | think we need nuch nore of that.

| recently went to National Airport,
Reagan National Airport. And | saw a man in front of

me use his credit card for a charge of less than a
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dollar. And | said to the wonman at the cash register
"So what is the | owest anount you've ever had anybody
put on a credit card here at your cash register?"

She said, "Ch, 29 cents."

And | thought to nyself, "This is really
out of hand. And when we consider the hidden fees
that we're addressing here, this is a tax that
everybody pays. This is a tax, a two percent tax, on
grocery purchases and a | ot of other purchases that is
being paid over and over at the expense of retail
merchants in Vernont and Illinois and Pennsyl vani a.

So thank you for this hearing.

CHAI RVMAN SPECTER:  Senator Durbin, let ne
voice just a slight -- it is not likely that nothing
good will cone fromthis hearing. It is not likely.

Senat or Cornyn, you were the early bird
here. Wuld you |like 60 seconds or nore?

SENATOR CORNYN: Thank you for hol di ng t he
hearing. I'mglad to hear fromall the w tnesses but
particul arly one of ny constituents, M. Dougl ass from
Sherman, Texas. So thank you for doing this. 1 |ook

forward tolisteningto all the testinony and | earning
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nore about this issue.

CHAI RMAN SPECTER:  Senat or Hatch?

SENATOR HATCH: No thank you. " m just
interested in the hearing.

CHAI RMVAN SPECTER: W now are going to
turn to our first witness, M. Bill Douglass, who is
a Chief Executive Ofice of Douglass D stributing
Conpany, has a record in corporate Anerica with Exxon
and Hunble G|, past Chair of the Anerican Petrol eum
Institute, served in both the Marine Corps and the
Arny, born and educated in eastern Pennsylvania and a
Bachel or' s degree fromBei |l enberg (Phonetic.) Col | ege.

Thank you for joining us, M. Douglass,
and we | ook forward to your testinony.

MR.  DOQUGLASS: Thank vyou. And good
nmor ni ng, M. Chairnman.

(I'naudible.) M nane, as said, is Bill
Dougl ass. And | amthe CEO of Dougl ass Distributing
Conpany. My conpany, which is headquartered in
Sherman, Texas, as Senator Kyl said, operates 15
conveni ence stores and supplies gasoline and di esel to

other retail locations in the Dall as-Fort Wirth area.
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And I' mhere today, as said, representing the Nati onal
Associ ation of Convenience Stores. | want to thank
you all for holding this hearing.

Credit card interchange fees hurt ny
custoners, who in the end have to pay for all these
charges. And they hurt ny business. Credit card fees
are now the third highest operating cost for ny
busi ness and for ny industry.

As a whole, the cost of credit cards is
cheated only by payroll and rent. | want to enphasi ze
to this Commttee that this market is broken and
sonet hi ng nust be done to fix it.

The courts have said that Visa and
Mast er Card have market power. And I'll tell you that
the agreenents anong the nmenber banks to charge the
sane fees and fix these fees are outrageous.

VWiile I"m not a |lawer, | know | can't
agree with ny conpetitors about what we will charge
because it's against the law. And that shoul d be just
as true for the bank.

About 60 percent of gasoline sales are

paid for with credit or debit cards. And this is a
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staggering nunber. And it neans one sinple thing. |
have to take these cards or | will go out of business.

Visa and MasterCard dom nance is very
simlar to the dom nance of Ma Bell before the breakup
of AT&T. And per the statenents by Visa and
Master Card t hat nmerchants do not need to accept credit
cards rings just as hollow as sonmeone saying, "W
could choose not to have telephone service." I t
i gnores how busi ness is done today.

Accepting cards is as necessary as having
a phone and other wutilities. The mar ket power and
actions of Visa and MsterCard make this market
conpletely different in the other two-sided markets
the card associations like to tal k about.

No newspaper, for exanple, has the
nati onw de dom nance that Visa and MsterCard have.
And newspaper executives do not neet to agree on the
rates they will charge for advertising. Yet, that is
just what sone banks do as nenbers of Visa and
Mast er Car d.

Recent changes i n the governnment structure

of Visa and MasterCard have not changed this basic
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problem The Commttee, courts, and antitrust | awers
can debate the I egal technicality to this system but
frommny perspective, it makes no sense.

The average conveni ence store paid about
$40,000 in credit card fees in 2005. The same store
only made $42,000 in pre-tax profits in 2005. The
fact that ny business and ny industry are paying
al nost as nmuch to the credit card conpani es each year
as they are nmaki ng before they pay Uncl e Samgi ves you
a sense of just how broken this market is.

My own fees this year are up 33 percent.
Wth all this noney, | can't get a copy of the rates
| pay or the rules I nust follow For sone reason
the rules on Visa's and MasterCard's Wb sites are
clearly i nadequate, |eaving out hundreds and hundreds
of pages of rules.

In my industry, the best exanple of this
or perhaps | shoul d say the worst exanple is sonet hi ng
call ed reason code 96. This code conmes up for
retailers of gasoline and diesel when the purchase
exceeds $50 for a Visa transaction or $75 for a

Mast er Card transacti on.
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Wth these high gas prices we have had
| ately, exceeding these limts has becone nore conmon.
But Visa and MasterCard say sonewhere in their hidden
rules that if a gas purchase exceeds t hese preapproved
| evel s, they can deny paynent to the retailer. This
is true evenif the consuner pays and does not di spute
the bill. This rule as well as its secrecy i s abusive
and anounts to a license to steal

Let me enphasi ze that this schenme is very
unfair to our custoners. The average Anerican famly
pays $231 in interchange and rel ated fees every year.
And that is true whether or not the famly even uses
a credit or debit card because these fees are hidden
in the cost of virtually everything we buy. Even
cash-paying consuners ultimately pay for them

U.S. consuners are paying far nore than
their share. Even though our rates should be | ower
than ot her countries, just one |l ook at the chart that
we have over here wll tell you that sonething is
wrong here.

In truth, this is just a brief glinpse of

the problems with this market. We | ook forward to
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working with the nenbers of this Commttee and the
Congress to fix this broken market.

Thank you.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  Thank you very much,
M. Dougl ass.

I"'m going to go to Senator Leahy to
introduce Ms. Kathy MIller, who is from Vernont.
Senat or Leahy told ne yesterday about his plans for
August. He's going to be spending the entire nonth in
Vernmont (1 naudible.) in Mddl esex.

SENATOR  LEAHY: Although |  was
(I'naudi ble.) join Kathy El nore yet this weekend.

Kathy M1l er owns the Elnore Store. Now,
| didn't --

(Laughter.)

SENATOR LEAHY: | just want you to know we
Vernmonters are proud of each other. This is what the
El nore Store | ooks |ike. She is former Chair of the
Vernont Grocers Associ ation

She and her husband, Warren M|l ler, whois
a state representative, organi zed and sponsored a race

on Lake El nore. She volunteers at El nbre's one-room
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school. I'mjust very proud to have them here.

| woul d have actually worn ny El nore Store
t-shirt, but it's at the farm at the farm in
M ddl esex, Vernont. Thank you. | think Warren is
going to give ne another one. Thank you.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Thank you for joining
us, Ms. Mller. The floor is yours.

M5. MLLER (I naudi bl e.) My nane is
Kathy Ml ler. I, along with ny husband Warren and
daughter Kelly, amthe owner of the Elnbre Store in
El nore, Vernont. | amal so here today as a past Chair
of the Vernont G ocers Association and on behal f of
the Food Marketing Institute, which represents our
nation's supermarkets and grocery stores.

| would Iike to read what | prepared and
t hen answer your questions later. | didn't realize
was going to be blown up and hanging on the wal
there, but | do have nore postcards if anyone woul d
like to see closer up what we | ook |iKke.

(Laughter.)

M5. MLLER And | thought |I was the smal
guy in the picture.
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This is the store that we have owned and
operated now for 24 years. | ama fifth generation
Vermonter with deep roots in Elnore, Vernont. | am
the nompart of the operation. Warren, sitting behind
me, i s pop.

Warren was elected to the state
| egislature in Montpelier four years ago. W are not
only commtted to our store but our conmunity and our
state as well.

You may wonder why we do what we do 7 days
a week, 96 hours a week, 364 days a year. To be
honest, sone days we ask ourselves. But we believe
that we can and do nake a difference to all the people
and community that depend on us.

My concern as a small independent store
may seemsnmall to you, but it is a huge burden for us
and very real. Credit card fees are collectively set
by the card associ ations, Visa and MasterCard. And we
have no control over them They are not negotiable
and cannot be added on to the consuner's bill.

We cannot set mninmum anpbunts to sSw pe

cards, credit or debit. That is against the Visa and
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Mast er Card operating rules, so |l amtold by our |ocal
bank. The fees keep increasing to us, and our profit
mar gi n si nks down even | ower.

Last year, in 2005, we did $58,500 worth
of plastic transactions. The credit card fees to us
out - of - pocket were $4, 400. Each time a custoner
SwWi pes their card, it costs us 2.65 percent of the
total dollar amount plus a 20-cent per sale.

In our store, we have two gas punps that
we own, not subsidized by any bi g petrol eum conpany.
Wen the price of gas goes up, so does the
i nt er change. Because the fee is a percentage rate,
t he banks make nore, even though their costs are still
t he sane.

Last year al one, Anerican consuners paid
Vi sa and MasterCard around $30 billion in interchange
f ees. FM nenbers have seen their costs for these
fees rise 700 percent in the last 10 years.

Since | said | was com ng to Washi ngton
D.C. to testify on this issue, | can't tell you how
many of ny custonmers were unaware of the hidden fees.

They swi pe their cards and think all is free because
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there is no charge to themat all.

Qoviously we |ose noney on nany snall
transactions and too nuch on others. So we have to
raise prices, but we can't absorb it all. In the
grocery business, we conpete by |owering prices, not
by raising them

| amnot a | awyer or a huge WAl - Mart, but
| knowthis is a huge problemto retailers across the
US., large and small, that we are facing. So | ask
that you look into this matter seriously.

We have stream ined our business as best
we can. Maintenance doesn't get done as it should,
| ess noney goes out in payroll, but we just can't keep
absorbing the fees and try to survive.

| would |like to ask you on your next ride
home -- Senator Leahy is going to be here soon -- to
| ook and see how many vacant storefronts there are.
Just this last winter alone, wwthin a 50-m | e radius
of us, 4 are cl osed.

Sonme days | feel like |I should just turn
in nmy keys, but we can't. Excuse ne. W are a snall

town of 850 people. W are one of two small stores
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left. W're the hub of the community. So when
soneone needs sonet hi ng, who do you call? NMmor Pop
at the Elnore Store. W are just trying to keep the
door s open.

Thank you.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  Thank you very much,
Ms. MIler.

We turn nowto M. Joshua Fl oum Executive
Vice President, General Counsel, Secretary of Visa
U S A Before joining Visa, M. Floum had a
di stinguished law practice, was chair of the
California firm of Floum Robert s, and Onen
(Phonetic.); before that with the San Francisco firm
of Heller Ermi n (Phonetic.); earned a graduate degree
from the University of California and a |aw degree
from Harvard

We appreciate your being with us today,
M. Floum and we | ook forward to your testinony.

MR. FLOUM  Thank you, M. Chairnman.

Chai r man Specter, Senat or Leahy,
di stingui shed nenbers of this Commttee, nmy nane is

Josh Fl oum | am the General Counsel and Executive
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Vice President of Visa. | thank the Commttee for
giving ne the opportunity to answer the inportant
guestion posed.

And, M. Chairman, | would request the
Commttee's perm ssion to submt ny witten testinony
for the record.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Your full statenent
will be made a part of the record, w thout objection.

MR. FLOUM  Thank you, M. Chairnman.

| amproud to be able to share with this
Commttee a bit about Visa's history and the
tremendous value that we derive to mllions of
Anerican cardhol ders, retailers, and | arge and snal
financial institutions all around the country.

W bel i eve we have been a val uabl e engi ne
whi ch has hel ped to fuel the growh and efficiency of
the Anerican econony. And we think we continue to
i nprove our products and services every day.

Merchants play a key role wthin the Visa
system Visa enables the very smallest nerchants to
have the sane paynent opportunities as the very

| ar gest . Li kew se, Visa provides to thousands of

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

25

community banks and credit unions, |arge and often
very small, who have the ability through our products
and services to conpete with the |argest national
banks. And, as the nerchants have told us, Visa
services provide them wth guaranteed paynent,
i ncreased sal es, and higher profits.

Visa provides enornmous benefits to
cardhol ders as well. These benefits are just as
inportant to us as those we provide to nerchants.
Vi sa services allow cardhol ders to access credit and
deposit accounts and gives them zero Iliability
prot ection.

Card issuers offer cardhol ders rebates,
airline mles, and other benefits designed to
encour age cardhol ders to use their cards.

And we have also responded to consuner
concerns about the overextension of credit, pioneering
the U.S. debit card category in the 1970s. Today, in
fact, debit cards, which do not carry interest
charges, nmake up nore than half of our transactions.

Clearly the system is working. Wen a

market is not functioning properly and there is
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"monopol y"-1i ke behavior, one would expect output to
be restricted and prices to be pushed up, but neither
is the case within the Visa system

Merchants in the United States today pay
a lower rate to accept general purpose paynent cards
than they did a half century ago, when those cards
were first introduced.

Visa's pricing today renmains |ower than
its small er conpetitor, American Express, for exanple,
hardly the evi dence of abuse of market power, as sone
mer chants cl aim

Today, nore cardhol ders and nore nerchant s
use and accept the card than ever before. In the past
three years, nore and nore Visa cards have been put in
t he hands of U. S. cardhol ders. The nunber of nerchant
| ocations accepting the card has grown by alnpbst a
mllion l|ocations, again, hardly the evidence that
sonmething is wong in the marketpl ace.

Cardhol ders today can choose between
literally hundreds of <credit and debit product
of ferings. Merchants al so have nany, nmany choi ces.

Wth Visa, MsterCard, Anerican Express, Discover,
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First Data, Pay Pal, Debit Mn, Google checkout, and
many ot hers, not to nention cash and check, all vying
for business, this is not an i ndustry dom nated by one
or even a few firns.

Price controls are a severe tool and often
harm the people they are designed to protect.
Lawmakers, regul ators, and courts in the United States
have declined the invitation to i npose price caps, but
regulators in other parts of the world have not
exercised simlar restraint.

The inpact of regulation overseas shows
that consuners in the United States would, in fact, be
hurt by artificial price controls on interchange.
Let's take Australia as a exanple.

Three years ago, the Reserve Bank of
Australiainposedartificial price caps on interchange
fees, the same fees that are at issue and in
di scussion today. The Reserve Bank cut rates by sone
43 percent. And that regulatory intervention
backfi red.

Cardhol ders in Australia are paying nore

for paynment cards than they did before through higher
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annual fees and finance charges. And they are getting
less in ternms of reward prograns and ot her rebates.

Mer chants nmeanwhi |l e have seen their cost
of paynent card acceptance decline, but there is no
evi dence they passed these savings on to consuners in
the formof |lower retail prices.

In fact, the Reserve Bank in Australia,
whi ch had prom sed that retail prices would decline as
aresult of the intervention, has given up even trying
to prove the existence of the prom sed decli ne.

The Committee poses the question of
whet her there are antitrust concerns with interchange.
Qur answer is an unqualified no. The nerchants behi nd
these lawsuits wll nmake their argunents in the
courts, but we believe we achieve the right bal ance in
val ues and costs as between nmerchants and car dhol ders
and that that issue is a business matter that should
be driven by supply and demand in the relevant
mar ket s.

| ndeed, the courts have specifically
| ooked at interchange in the past and in each court

deci si on have deci ded that interchange does not pose
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an antitrust problem and, in fact, pronotes healthy
conpetition, efficiency, and innovation.

M. Chairman, you nentioned the Doggit
(Phonetic.) case at the outset, where the Suprene
Court said that it is entirely awful and appropriate
for joint ventures to set pricing within their
associ ati ons. I ndeed, there is no other way they
coul d function.

In the past 30 years, Visa has built the
nost efficient, reliable, and secure paynent systemin
the world. W are very proud to be a part of driving
this country's economc growh and efficiency by
delivering trenendous value to cardholders and
mer chant s.

Wth nore cardholders and nerchants
participating every day --

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: M. Floum how nuch
nmore tinme would you |ike?

MR  FLOUM Just five seconds, M.
Chai r man.

CHAl RMAN SPECTER:  Thank you.

MR FLOUM W th nore and nore cardhol ders
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and nerchants participating today, there is no
antitrust problem no reason for Congress to
i nt ervene. M. Chairman, | wsh to thank the
Committee for giving ne this opportunity and stand
ready to answer any questions.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Thank you. Thank you
very nmuch, M. Floum

W now turn to M. Joshua Peirez,
Associ ate Ceneral Counsel for MasterCard, previously
was the Associate at difford Chance (Phonetic.),
where he was an antitrust litigator, Bachel or's degree
from Cornell and a | aw degree from the Brooklyn Law
School .

We appreciate your comng in today, M.
Peirez, and | ook forward to your testinony.

MR. PElI REZ: Thank vyou. Good norni ng
Chai r man Spect er, Ranki ng Menber Leahy, and nenbers of
the Commttee. M nane is Joshua Peirez. And | ama
group executive with MasterCard Wrldwide. It is ny
pl easure to appear before you this norning to di scuss
the highly i nnovative and efficient MasterCard system

and the issue of interchange specifically.
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| ask that nmy full witten testinony be
submtted for the record.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Wt hout objection, it
wll be nmade a part of the record.

MR. PEI REZ: Thank you.

The paynents industry is extrenely
conpetitive. MasterCard conpetes against all forns of
paynment, includi ng cash and checks; ot her brands, such
as Visa, Anerican Express, and Discover; a wde
vari ety of debit networks; as well as rapidly grow ng
al ternative paynent systens, such as Pay Pal, that did
not exist a few years ago.

We al so conpete intensely for the loyalty
of financial institutions, merchants, and cardhol ders.
And the result of this conpetition is that consuners
and nerchants i ncreasingly prefer to use paynent cards
for purchases. And there are many reasons for this.

Mast er Card cardhol ders know t hat t hey can
walk into a store alnost anywhere in the world and
make a purchase using their card with the security
that comes with not having to worry about carrying a

| ot of cash. Qur popul ar adverti sing canpai gn says it
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best, "There are sonme things noney can't buy. For
everything el se, there's MasterCard."

Merchants al so derive enornous benefits
frompaynent cards. Most inportantly, cards increase
mer chant profits because consuners tend to spend nore
usi ng paynent cards. Cards are al so much cheaper and
safer than checks, which nost nerchants don't even
accept anynore or only accept |locally. It's,
therefore, no surprise that the nunber of nerchant
outl ets accepting paynent cards continues to increase.

Hi storically, merchants were the first to
recogni ze the benefits of paynment cards when in the
1920s individual nerchants began to issue cards to
their custoners. These prograns were inefficient and
expensi ve for nerchants to operate, but the powerful
desire on the part of nerchants to benefit from
paynment cards created opportunity for others.

In the 1950s Diners Club and Anerican
Express both began to offer what is known as a
three-party nodel, in which a single conpany issues
the cards, contracts with nerchants, and operates the

systemitself.
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Banks then began to offer their own card
prograns, which have evolved into the four-party
systens known as MsterCard and Visa. These
four-party systens created even greater efficiencies
and benefits by bringing together the cardhol ders and
mer chants of hundreds and then thousands of banks to
conpl ete transacti ons.

In a four-party system such as
MasterCard, card issuance and nerchant acquiring
functions are perfornmed by financial institutions
licensed by MasterCard, not by MasterCard itself.

Since the inception of these three and
four-party paynent systens, nerchants have paid a fee
called a nerchant discount in exchange for the
benefits of card acceptance. These fees are set in an
i ntensely conpetitive nerchant accept ance environnent.
And they cover sone of the costs and the value the
system brings to nerchants.

A substantial portion of the benefit
provided to the nerchant obviously conmes from
card-issuing activities. In recognition of this

reality, the card issuer has paid an interchange fee
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in a four-party system

In t he Uni ted St at es, Mast er Car d
managenent sets the default interchange fee. Banks
are free to use these default fees or to agree to a
different fee between thensel ves.

Setting default interchange fees is a
chal  enging proposition that involves and extrenely
delicate balance. |If we set the fees too high, the
mer chant' s desire and demand for Mast er Card accept ance
will drop. If you set the fees too |low, card issuers’
w I lingness toissue and pronote MasterCard cards w ||
fall, as wll consuner demand for those cards.

Mast er Car d nanagenent wor ks extrenel y hard
to set interchange fees at |evels that bal ance the
benefits and costs to both cardhol ders and nerchants.
Sone have sought to challenge the nethods by which
MasterCard and its conpetitor, Visa, set their
respective interchange fees on antitrust grounds. To
date, these cases have all failed. And the courts
have wupheld interchange fees as not violating
antitrust | aws.

VWat the plaintiffs appear to really want
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i s gover nnent - mandat ed price caps at | ower | evel s than
what is offered today. There is sinply no precedence
for such a renmedy under antitrust |aw

Such a policy also harns consuners. W
have one test case of the results of such price caps
in Australia, which denonstrates that price caps harm
consuners and conpetition. The effect in Australia
has been higher annual fees and finance charges for
consuners as well as fewer benefits.

In conclusion, nerchants and consuners
benefit significantly fromthe use of paynment cards.
It is ny pleasure to discuss the topic with you. Then
| would be pleased to answer any questions you may
have.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  Thank you very much,
M. Peirez.

Qur next witness is a forner Chairman of
the Federal Trade Commi ssion, Tinothy Miris, who
served there from 2001 to 2004. Previously he had
been in the Ofice of Managenent and Budget during the
Reagan adm ni strati on.

He currently 1is of Counsel to the
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O Melveny and Meyers firm where he co-chairs the
antitrust practice; Bachelor's degree from San Di ego
State and law degree from the University of
California, nenber of the Board of the Court and
Associ ate Editor of the |aw review there.

Thank you for being with us today, M.
Muris. And we | ook forward to your testinony.

MR. MJRI S: Thank you very nuch for
inviting me to this inportant hearing. Before |
begin, I would |ike to submt ny witten testinony and
alawreviewarticle |l recently wote about this topic
for the record.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: W t hout obj ection, both
wll be nmade a part of the record.

MR MJRIS: Thank you.

As you know, | personally advise Visa on
antitrust and consuner protection, but the views that
| express today are ny own.

Let ne nmake three points. The first is
that nerchants are wong to anal ogi ze i nterchange to
the paradigmatic case for antitrust environnent,

cartel price fixing. Acartel is a group of otherw se

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

37

conpeting firns that fix their prices.

When busi nesses col | ude, they harm
consuners by raising price above the | evel that woul d
ot herwi se prevail. Interchange has nothing in common
with this behavior.

Unlike the cartel, a four-party paynent
card system cannot exist wthout interchange. A
default fee reduces the cost of negotiating separate
fees between acquirers and issuers.

Moreover, for Visa to succeed, nerchants
need to honor cards from each of the thousands of
i ssuers. Know ng that all cards nust be honored
i ndi vidual issuers could insist on very high fees.
Merchants would then be subject to those fees and
would be less wlling to accept the network. A
default interchange avoids this problem

The difference between a cartel and Vi sa

is stark. Wth cartel pricing, an end to the cartel

| owers  prices, rai ses output, and increases
i nnovat i on. The end of interchange wll lead to
chaos.

The nerchants understand this. They do
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not want interchange to end. Instead, they want | ower
i nt erchange rates. But this is not an antitrust
remedy.

One of the fundanental maxi ns of antitrust
i s that the market, not governnment, should set prices.
| ndeed, reasonableness is never a defense to price
fixing.

| nt erchange began wth Visa |ong ago.
Bank of Anerica started a three-party paynent card
systemin Californiainthe 1950s. Because banks were
then prohibited fromcrossing state |lines, the bank
tried to franchise its systemto different states but
found few takers. It spun off the system in the
1970s. That spinoff, renanmed Vi sa, began interchange
to coordinate the four parties involved, beginning
interchange long before they had any significant
mar ket share.

My second point is to discuss how prices
are set. Paynent card systens are an exanple of a
t wo- si ded product connecting two groups of consuners.
The chall enge for any two-sided product is bringing

both si des on board.
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Newspapers il lustrate how nost two-sided
products set prices. | have today' s Washi ngton Post.
In a business sense, what this is is a vehicle to
bring together readers and advertisers. The readers
pay very little. Okay?

The publishers get their noney fromthe
advertisers. |f newspapers charged us the direct cost
of supply, they would |ose readers, given the
alternatives. Wthout enough readers, there woul dn't
be enough adverti sers.

And, incidentally, in response to M.
Dougl ass' point, if you want to talk about market
power, | believe that the Washi ngton Post has a very
large share in the relevant narket here in the
Washi ngt on ar ea.

The econom cs of attracting two distinct
groups of consuners drives the price. GCkay. Again,
we've got readers and advertisers. The value of a
two-sided product to one group of custoners is
determned by its attractiveness to the other. The
group with the | owcost substitutes, in this case the

readers, gets the better deal
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For paynent cards, the consunmer is the
king. To conpete with the two historically dom nant
forms of paynent, cash and check, paynent card systens
priced to provide val ue to cardhol ders. The industry
has followed this nodel fromits inception

In 1948, the Diners Cub card was
i ntroduced with a nmerchant di scount of seven percent.
Today the average discount on Anerican Express is
about 2 and a half percent, while Visa, which is a
| arger conpany, charges about 2.1 percent.

Consuners and nerchants clearly enjoy the
benefits. Walk into a McDonal d's or Subway, and you
can swi pe your card to purchase a neal. A few years
ago, you couldn't do this. Nobody made those
restaurants take the paynent cards, but, instead, they
found that the paynment systens offered value for a
price that they were willing to pay.

Let me conclude by noting that the attack
on interchange taken with | ogical connection to end
i nterchange poses a direct threat to the Anmerican
consuner.

| understand the full fury of that
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consunmer when aroused. While Chairman of the FTC, we
created the National Do Not Call Registry. And |
thank all the nenbers here for their support. I
suspect that many Anmericans feel as strongly about
their plastic as they do about their dinner hour.

Thank you. | will be happy to respond to
your questions.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  Thank you very much,
M. Miris.

Qur final witness is M. Steve Cannon,
Presi dent and Managi ng Partner of Constantine Cannon
and service on the Senate Judiciary Commttee back in
97 and '98 Congress, when he was chief antitrust
counsel on the Judiciary Commttee.

The '98 Congress was ny first tine in
1981, when Senator Thurnond was chairman of this
Comm ttee, also from South Carolina. And M. Cannon
received his undergraduate and |aw degree at the
University of South Carolina.

Thank you for being with us today, M.
Cannon. And the floor is yours.

MR, CANNON: Thank you, M. Chairnman.
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It's great to be back in this room | nust say it
feels a little difference on this side of the dias.

On behalf of the Merchants Paynents
Coalition, | am honored to be able to present this
testimony on an i ssue of extrene inportance, not only
to the nerchant community but to the mllions of
consuners we serve every day.

Merchants Paynents Coalition nenbers
provide virtually every Anerican with a broad array of
goods and services and enploy over 50 m || on people.
To answer the question posed by today's hearing, there
are indeed crucial and tinely antitrust issues raised
by i nterchange fees.

Let nme be clear and unequivocal. What
Visa and MasterCard and their mnenber banks do is
illegal price fixing, pure and sinple. Wiile the
| egal team for the cartel is here today to tell you
that it may be price fixing but it's not illegal, both
the | aw and common sense tell us that they are w ong.

It's also inportant to note that other
countries around the world have begun to figure all of

this out and are acting quickly and decisively to end
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this price fixing.

Just two days ago, as the Chairman
referenced, the European Comm ssion conducted a
hearing on its prelimnary findings that the
justification for the current interchange system had
no factual basis.

According to nediareports, ECConpetition
Comm ssioner Neiley Crose (Phonetic.) called for the
end of anti-conpetitive behavior in the paynent card
i ndustry or face antitrust action. Last April, she
war ned that the industry's paradi se days nay be over.

You al ready heard a | ot about Australia
this norning. Al | can say about that is that facts
are stubborn things. I nterchange rates there are
currently one-third the rate in the United States.
And what the card associ ation w tnesses have not told
you is that, in fact, fierce conpetition has erupted
between Australia and credit card issuers trying to
offer lower and lower interest rates to consuners,
rather than just trying to give you nore mles.

And, by the way, contrary to MasterCard's

official witten prediction of a death spiral for
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credit cards in Australia, credit card i ssuance i s up,
as is credit card use.

In my witten testinony, M. Chairman,
have cited several press articles to this effect from
Australia, including one from |last February, that
says, -- and | quote, -- "Australians have never had
easier access to acredit card with banks undercutting
each other in a battle for the consuner's dollar."
That sounds |i ke conpetition to ne.

You have al so heard this norning frombot h
MasterCard and Visa that the nerchants | represent
want price controls. This is not a surprising
argunent since, in fact, Visa and MasterCard are
t hensel ves privately controlling prices through their
cartel and have no other reason for anybody else to
get involved in the prices.

As of today, they are very confortable
with inposing a consunmer checkout fee on virtually
every transaction. Their plea of let the market
decide really nmeans let wus continue to properly
regul ate the market anmong ourselves. They refuse to

publicly recognize, of course, that all our nerchants
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had asked for is for Congress to | ook at this problem
and potential solutions, not price controls.

Qur friends at the desk chair woul d want
you to think that you have only a choice, M.
Chai rman, between a cartel and chaos. And that is
clearly not the case. Thereis alot in between those
two choi ces.

Now | need to turn to how to renedy this
pr obl em On the question of Iliability for past
conduct, that is easy. Only the courts can determ ne
who is liable to whom for past conduct and how nuch
damage this woul d be, but we're not here to tal k about
[itigation this norning.

What industry should |ook |ike going
forward is a harder question. There are many
possibilities that Congress can consider, and | am
glad to discuss them or answer any questions the
Comm ttee m ght have.

For the other question which is on
everybody's m nd today, which is whether the Congress
has a role to play, we believe the answer is a

resoundi ng yes.
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And, M. Chairman, | reference, as you
wi |l renmenber, the breakup of the Bell systemin 1982
as a very apt analogy. At that point intinme, for 14
years from1982 to 1996, Congress deferred to a single
federal judge, the honorable Harold G eene, to nmake
t he vast majority of t he nost i nport ant
t el ecomruni cati ons policy decisions of that era.

| would only add that the argunents that
you heard this norning that the paynent card system
isn't broke, so don't fix it is alnobst identical to
what the Committee heard fromthe Bell system?25 years
ago and i s absolutely wong.

| remenber when the Bell system warned
that using any piece of telephone equipnment that
Western Electric did not make woul d make the entire
t el ephone network conme crashing down, not to nention
that $2 a mnute was a very reasonable price for the
m racle of |ong distance.

M. Chairman, that concludes ny remarks.
Thank you. | would be glad to answer any questions
you may have.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Thank you very nuch for
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that testinony, M. Cannon.

We now turn to the portion of the hearing
on questioni ng by nenbers of the panel to five m nutes
each.

M. Peirez, you said that all cases have
failed. 1|s that your testinony?

MR. PElI REZ: All the cases challenging
i nt erchange have failed, yes.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Well, isn't it true
that there were recently 50 cases consolidated in the
Eastern District of New York which are ongoing and
have not fail ed?

MR. PEIREZ: Those cases are pending in
the early stages. And we will see where those cases
go now. My testinony was that to date all the cases
have fail ed.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Well, those cases
haven't failed, have they?

MR. PEIREZ: That is true. They have not
failed, not yet.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Ckay. | just want to

be sure that there are sonme that haven't fail ed.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

48

MR. PEI REZ: There are pendi ng cases, yes.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: M. Miris, one of the
cases alleged that the <collective setting of
i nterchange rates by banks that conpete with each
other to issue cards to consuners constitutes ill egal
price fixing and that there was a substantial overlap
bet ween the banks that are nenbers of MasterCard and
those that are nenbers of Visa, which precludes
conpetition between the two credit card conpanies.

Do those facts, if established, constitute
a violation of the antitrust [aws in your opinion?

MR, MJRI S: No. And |et ne anal ogize
what's going on here. | think M. Cannon's reference
to AT&T really shows this is not a sinple price-fixing
case.

| f you and Senator Leahy practiced | aw as
conpetitors and you did nothing el se but agree to fix
prices, that would be an antitrust violation. |If you
formed a law firmand you fixed prices, that woul dn't
be because you forned a legal joint venture.

And what is happening here is -- and the

Doggit case | think makes this clear -- we have a
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legal joint venture, which has the right to set

prices. Wat we have here is a business dispute. M.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Let ne interrupt, M.
Muris. You have already saidis it doesn't constitute
a violation.

MR MJRIS: Yes.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  Shoul d it? Shoul d the
antitrust laws be nodified? It sounds to ne |ikely
clearly anti-conpetitive practices.

MR MJIRIS: Wll, as you recall when we
met, | learned nmy antitrust law from Jim Leatler
(Phonetic.). And Professor Leatler was a strong
believer in the market and underlying antitrust | aw as
a strong belief in the market.

The market should set the prices here.
And | egal joint ventures have and the Suprene Court
made clear just this year the right to set a price.

So I think if you did change, obviously
you have a right to change the antitrust |aw. You
woul d be changing it in a fundanental way that would

be inconsistent wth the 116-year history of the
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Sher man Act.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER. M. Fl oum accordingto
the briefing materials provided to ne, the Justice
Depart nent successfully chal |l enged Mast er Card and Vi sa
rules, which prohibited their nenber banks from
i ssui ng Ameri can Express and Di scover cards. |Is that
true?

MR. FLOUM That's correct, M. Chairnman.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Isn'"t that pretty
heavy- handed for that kind of market pressure to be
brought on banks so that they don't issue other credit
cards fromconpani es as prom nent as Aneri can Express
and Di scover?

MR FLOUM At the time we thought not,
M. Chairman. And the reason is that we believe that
what our systemdoes is pronpte vigorous what we call
intra-system conpetition, conpetition between the
banks. Now, | know that --

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: | thought you thought
that was not a viol ation but the Departnent of Justice
di sagreed with you on it.

MR FLOUM That's correct, M. Chairnman.
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We did petition to the Suprenme Court for certiorari
whi ch was denied. And we, of course, rescinded that
rule in accordance with the court deci sion.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: M. Cannon, does that
sound like an antitrust violation to you that nenber
banks prohi bited fromissuing other conpanies' credit
cards?

MR. CANNON: Well, it does and it is. In
fact, that was a 34-day trial before the federal judge
in New York. It went up to the Second G rcuit. The
Second Circuit found that, in fact, there was market
power that had been exerci sed.

And that's now the |aw of the land. And
I"'mglad to say at this point Visa was required to
abrogate those rules. And, therefore, they had to --
and now conpetition is beginning to flourish on that
side as well.

But if | can say one thing about M.
Muris' response on saying that this isn't a sinple
price-fixing case? This is a sinple price-fixing
case. And everyone is doing alot to try to nmake you

think that it is really conplicated.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

52

The problemis that it involves 2 players
in this industry that control 80 percent of the
market. So it is price fixing. It just happens to be
done by two people with a | arge market share.

PARTI CIl PANT: Can | respond to that? No
one who rai ses AT&T as the appropriate renedy | think
can credibly claimthis is a sinple price-fixing case.
The unraveling of AT&T in extraordinary efforts of
Judge Greene, the 1996 Act, the efforts that are
needed now to rewite that show that this is mles
differently than the sinple price-fixing case as if
two [ awyers in town are maki ng two ot herw se conpeting
| awyers fix prices.

The renedy is sinple for that. Just tel
themnot to fix prices. You don't nake an anal ogy to
AT&T and get the Congress involved in oversight for
dozens of years.

PARTI CI PANT: That rmakes ny point
precisely, which is this is an industry. It's an
i ndustry that needs attention. And | would posit that
everybody in Congress thought that the period of 14

years woul d have been a lot better if Congress were

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

53

maki ng conpetition policy and teleconmunications
policy, as opposed to Judge Greene, not to give Judge
Greene due deference, but that is the position that
i ndustry and everybody on the Hi Il found thensel ves
in.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: The red |ight went on

during that |lively exchange, which | did not want to

i nterrupt.

(Laughter.)

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  Senat or Leahy?

SENATOR LEAHY: No objection here, M.
Chairman. | thought it was hel pful

Now | et nme ask you. W have heard soneone
said, "Well, retail. We just don't accept credit
cards. |If sone other store doesn't want to pay these
i nterchange fees, well, they shouldn't accept credit
cards."

Tell nme how practical that would be in
El nore.

M5. M LLER It would not be practical
More and nore of ny customers cone in. They're going

on those little bicycle tours. | nean, they're not
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carrying cash in their pockets. They've got a card.
They cone in to get a bottle of water. |
make 30 cents on a bottle of water. |'ve got to sw pe

their card. It costs me 20 cents plus the transaction

f ee.

So in sonme instances, |ike candy bars,
they're on sale 3 for a dollar. [|f sonebody buys a
candy bar, | mght as well just give them the candy

bar, rather than sw ping the card.

But it's a matter of survival. It's what
custoners expect. |It's what | need to do to have ny
busi ness to survive. If a custoner is in nmy store

just because he is using plastic, he is not going to
buy nore.

There is a deli. You' re going to buy one
sandw ch. You're not going to buy two. If you're
canping at the Elnore State Park, you need a fishing
license. You' re not going to buy two.

But the expectation is there. They're in

Elnore. | appreciate the business, |ike you said.
SENATOR LEAHY: Vell, in M. Douglass'
testinony, he said that, if |I'm quoting this
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correctly, M. Douglass, "Congress has not yet had
enough i nformati on about these fees to conme up with a
solution to this problem"”

Well, we're holding this hearing. It's
the first step to get that information. Wat further
do you think we should have?

M5. MLLER | don't have all the answers,
but I know you peopl e have the capability to | ook into
this issue. It's very huge. It's very real. It's a
wonder ful dialogue that's started.

Even if | had access to the rules on the
internet, | don't have tine to sit down and read 1, 300
pages worth of information. | probably wouldn't
understand them and | couldn't print themoff.

SENATOR LEAHY: Well, what if you had the
i nterchange fees here on the custoner's bill? Wuld
t hat be hel pful ?

M5. M LLER According to the bank that |
do business with, that is not legal for me to do. |
can't pass that on.

SENATOR LEAHY: kay. vell, M. Floum

M. Peirez, why not just have the interchange fees
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associated wth the credit card transacti ons appear on
the bill? And why shoul dn't consuners know what it's
actually costing themto get the free airline mles,
which may or may not be available, or the |ower
interest rate or the annual fee rate? Shouldn't they
know what it is ultimately costing?

MR  FLOUM M. Chairman and Senat or
Leahy, it is inportant to wunderstand that the
i nterchange fees are akin to wholesale rates. They
are not fees which are paid by the nerchant or paid by
t he cardhol der. They're fees that are paid by the
mer chant bank

SENATOR LEAHY: Wel |, why not | et us know?

MR FLOUM Well, it would be like --

SENATOR LEAHY: | would be interested in
knowing. And all of this stuff is conputerized. It
woul d be very easy to do.

MR,  FLOUM The fee schedules are
avai l abl e online, Senator, but it would be Iike going
to the Macy's store in Pentagon City and expecting to
see the whol esal e charges for the various itens --

SENATOR LEAHY: I'"m just asking what it
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woul d be to put these fees. Let's not get off the
subj ect .

M. Peirez?

MR. PEIREZ: Yes?

SENATOR LEAHY: Why not do it?

MR, PEIREZ: Well, M. Leahy, Ms. Mller
is perfectly allowed under our rules to post that on
the receipt. W do not restrict that. She shoul d
di scuss it with her bank.

SENATOR LEAHY: How do you get it?

MR. PEIREZ: She could ask her bank for
it. They're not prohibited fromproviding it. She
can al so search on the internet, and they're there.

SENATOR LEAHY: Ms. MIler?

M5. MLLER Just a little exanple of
sonet hing that happened in ny store the other day.
W're still very small. We run in-house charge
accounts. Sone custoners cone in. They pay by the
week.

I had a woman in, V5. Raggerty
(Phonetic.). She bought $108 worth of raspberries.

She's going to go hone. She wants to nake raspberry
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jam She goes to get her wallet and pocket book, "Oh,
| forgot it, but 1've got ny card in the car, and |
want to pay ny slip. Wuld you rather have ne go get
my card and swipe it or would you like nme to pay cash
t onor r ow?"

| say, "Have a good night, Alex. Good

home. WMake your drinks. Conme by. Bring nme the cash

tonorrow." It's just what's happeni ng.
SENATOR LEAHY: | still don't understand
why we can't get these fees. | nean, you're able to

do everything else, including inundate us with free
credit cards or offers of free credit cards. And ny
five-nmonth-old grandson, he could get those. The
former Chief of Staff's dog could get one. You're

sure willing to spend noney on that to be able to

open.

Let me ask you one other area: the issue
of piracy. There's a Wb site in Russia called
al | of np3, sells copyri ghted mat eri al W t hout

per m ssion of the copyright owmers. All the custoners
are here in the Untied States. The Web site is in

English. It features Anmerican nusic, none of which
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has been |icensed to them

So they're selling this, in fact,
illegally, but they accept Visa and MasterCard. I n
fact, those are the only two that are on the site.
It's such a degree of concern and may be one of the
reasons why Russia has failed to goin the Wrld Trade
Organi zation. They won't shut it down.

Now, why don't Visa and MasterCard just
pull the plug on that and agree to suspend the
services to allofnp3? You do this on sone child
por nography sites. Wiy not do it on allofnmp3 in
Russi a?

MR FLOUM W intend to do so, Senator
Leahy. Visa deplores any illegal use of its cards.
And, as you nentioned, whether the issue is internet
por nogr aphy, onl i ne phar maceuti cal s, illegal
downl oadi ng of nusic, our rules expressly forbid the
unl awful use of the card.

Now, it gets nore conplicated when there
are different jurisdictions involved and we are trying
to enforce that in Russia in the case that you

specifically nentioned. And we hope to be able to

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

60

shut down that nerchant very soon

SENATOR LEAHY: M. Peirez?

MR. PEIREZ: W prohibit and deplore the
use of our system for any 1illegal activities,
including this activity.

SENATOR LEAHY: On this Russian site?

MR. PEIREZ: Yes. W're working on it.

PARTI Cl PANT: Senator, may | add one thing
about your question about the receipt? W believe
that the rules of Visa and MsterCard actually
prohi bit merchants from doing exactly that, which
rai ses the entire question about all of the rul es that
are hundreds and hundreds of pages long that the
associations essentially keep hidden from the
mer chant s.

They have told us tine and tine again,
t hey have been asked tine and time again to make rul es
avai l able. And now even, frankly, this Commttee is
not going to be able to get them unless they have a
change of heart.

They announced this week they woul d nmake

themavail able online to nerchants but, in fact, woul d
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exclude things dealing with interchange fees, of al
things. So it would be very helpful if the nmerchants
could actually see these rules.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Thank you, Senator
Leahy.

Senat or Kyl ?

SENATOR KYL: Thank you, M. Chairman.

| appreciate holding this hearing. | can
trust that this is a subject that is very confusing to
| think a lot of us, including ne. And | think it is
wWse to at least try to understand it better. And,
for that reason, |I'd like to go back to a nore basic
or fundanental point.

Peopl e have told ne that the reason for
concern here is that fees have gone up rapidly, |
gather nmuch nore rapidly than other kind of
cost-of-living 1increases. And it has created a
suspicion that there nust be sone reason for this
other than market factors, |Ilike collusion, for
exanpl e. And, of <course, there is a series of
| awsui ts that have been di scussed here that attenpt to

reach that.
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The question, the fundanental question,
that | have is what market protections are in place to
ensure that, at |east over time, pricing adjustnents
are made to truly reflect the state of conpetition
the value of these interchanges, the value of the
product, in fact? How does the nmarket work? |Is there
a place where it is not working? And if not, why?

| pose this to all of you. And | think it
woul d be good to get both points of view

PARTI CI PANT: Senator, | woul d be happy to
try to respond. W call it a two-sided market. So
t hen when we ask the question about the marketpl ace,
we | ook at bot h nerchant demand and car dhol der demand.
And unless you have enough cardhol ders, nerchants
won't be interested in accepting the card. Unl ess
t her e are enough nmerchants that accept it, cardhol ders
won't use it.

So we need to try to balance so that the
product is attractive to both. |If interchange rates
are too high, nerchants wll not use the product.

We heard the exanple of raspberries with

cash the next day denonstrates that nmerchants do have
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a choice to use the card products or to use other
paynment devi ces.

On the card-issuing side, if cardhol ders
are asked to pay too much in terns of annual fees,
I nt erest rates, ot her devices that financi al
institutions use to recoup their costs on the
car dhol der side, then cardhol ders won't be i nterested.

So I think there is an inherent bal ance
that's built into this two-sided market.

M5. MLLER Could I just say sonething?

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Ma' am go ahead.

(End of Tape 1, Side A)

(Begi nning of Tape 1, Side B.)

M5. MLLER So yes, | did have the option
in that situation, but nine tinmes out of ten, that
option isn't there. You're busy. Your store is full
of people. You're scooping ice creamcones. You're
maki ng sandwi ches. You're punping gas. You're just
doi ng business, and it's costing us way too nuch.

Thank you.

MR. CANNON: Two tinmes four. It nmakes no

di fference. W have to keep this sinple and keep
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focused on exactly what is going on today.

It is not conplicated. It is price
fixing. It isinthe open. It is not secret. It is
not collusive. The questionis, is it a violation of
the law? And it truly is.

So in a situation where people are
conducting or involved in an antitrust violation and
they are then deened to be in violation of the |aw,
they have to stop doing that illegal activity.

So the question is, if you can't fix
prices, what el se can you do? Every ot her business in
the United States manages to do t heir business w thout
fixing prices. And surely Visa and MasterCard could
as wel | .

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: O anyone else, M.
Muris, maybe. There is a legal remedy here. There
are plenty of lawsuits that are resolving this. And
it just takes a couple of themto establish the lawin
this area. |s that the preferable renmedy here to any
ki nd of congressional action?

MR MJRIS Wll, | think obviously the

issue is in courts. And if they think this is an
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antitrust violation, they have that forum

To respond to the basic questions, | have
one of every kind of card. And these are Di scover and
American Express. Fromthe standpoint of nerchants,
they're identical because the nerchants pay a nerchant
di scount, as they do with Visa and MasterCard, but
because they're not organized as joint ventures,
they're not part of these lawsuits, even though they
do the exact sanme thing. They're organized as
i ndi vi dual conpanies in the way that MasterCard i s now
just recently organi zed.

The reason that Visa and MasterCard are
organi zed the way they are is an historical anonaly.
And, as | nmentioned in ny testinony, when Visa began
and MasterCard began, the |law prohibited interstate
banki ng.

So if you, Bank of Anerica in California,
had this great idea, you couldn't take the idea to
Aneri ca by havi ng Bank of Anerica across the country.
You had to formthis cooperative.

And the last point is in this joint

venture, a legal joint venture, just as the law firm
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analogy | said where it's conpletely legal to fix
prices, in this joint venture, interchange fees are
used to fuel the enornous conpetition between the
t housands of issuers.

I nterchange fees result in the benefits,
in the enornous benefits. | have ny Cap One mles
card. | have a MasterCard that gets ne cash back
It's double cash back at gas stations, which is
particul arly val uabl e at the nonent.

These fees result in benefits to
consuners. | get the float. | get the convenience.
| don't have to carry cash. 1t's sonething that we do
that is enornously beneficial.

And thisis why it's -- this is one of the
great innovations for the last century, this paynent
card system And it costs mllions of dollars to put
it to where it is today

MR. CANNON: Senator, if | nmay respond to
M. Miris? He's made ny point for ne. These are
m | es and ot her benefits and things. Ask yourself who
pays for these. And the answer is you pay for them

Not only do you pay for them as the credit card
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custoner, every single custoner of every single
retailer and every single nmerchant pays for it as
wel | .

So it's pretty clear and undi sputed that
that price gets baked into the price of what we pay
every day for everything. So when you think you're
getting a great deal for your mles, you really ought
to ask yourself, "Cee, if |I'm making that much, how
much is going out of my other pocket?"

MR MJRIS: But, Senator and ny good

friend Steve -- and he has been a friend for a |ong
time -- the nmerchants if they want could say, "I'l
give you a better deal if you pay ne cash." They
could discount for cash. It's perfectly |egal.

Al nrost none of themdo. The gas stations
tried a long tine ago for a while. And they don't
because it's less convenient and because many
consuners would resent it.

W have a system where the consuner is
king, and the consuners like their plastic.

CHAl RMVAN SPECTER: Well, | have a couple

of hands up at the end of your questioning. Well, M.
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Dougl ass, proceed.

MR. DOUGLASS: M. Chairman, | thank you
for the chance to do this.

The difference between Anerican Express
and Discover and Visa and MasterCard is Visa and
Master Card have 80 percent of the market. They are
just the domnant |eader. | mean, they control the
mar ket .

And back to Senat or Leahy's questi on about
can we post the price, the problemis we only get the
average price of what they're charging us. W can't
tell if they're charging us for one of these reward
cards when they swi pe that card in our dispensers at
the punp. That's a different rate than if they have
a on-reward card.

So they have all of these different rates.
W get an average. So we would have to have a
conputer to determne whether they're using a PIN
nunber or whether they're using a renote slicing
device. It's very conplicated.

And back to the point that the counsel

here has a card that gives hi mdouble the noney back
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at his punp. W pay for that at the punp. It takes
50 percent of our gross margin at the punp to pay that
credit card charge for that particul ar refund.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: M. Cannon, you had
your hand up in response to Senator Kyl

MR. CANNON: | do, Senator. M. Miris, in
responding to the other question, saying, "Cee, the
rules say you can discount for cash,"” well, our
mer chants, the inpression or understandi ng they have
is you can't do that unless you're willing to post a
cash price and a credit price on every single itemin
t hat store.

Now, I will tell you what woul d be great
and what m ght end this argunent and this debate is if
we could see the rules. It would be a great thing.
But, unfortunately, that hasn't been the case. And
the nmerchants are given very thin docunents, very
short summaries of things, to be able to say, "On,
here's what you have to do."

Now, I"Il tell you if a merchant violates
therules, they'rethe first totell you very quickly,

"But, gee, having a copy of the rules to beginwithis
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a much harder thing."

CHAl RVAN SPECTER: M. Peirez, did you
have your hand up in response to Senator Kyl's
gquestion?

MR. PEIREZ: Thank you, M. Chairman. |
actually wanted --

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: W may turn out to have
a 15-m nute round here.

(Laughter.)

MR. PEIREZ: Thank you, M. Chairman. |
actually wanted to respond to a couple of points.

First of all, all of the MasterCard rul es
that apply to the merchant side of the business are
available in their entirety online on our Wb site,
mast er car dner chant s. com i ncl udi ng our di scounting for
cash rule, which says nothing about posting two
separate prices.

We have heard that allegation before.
can tell you right here right nowif a nmerchant wants
a sign at the cash register saying "A discount of"
bl ank "afforded for the use of cash,"” our rul es do not

prohibit that. And that is available to the
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mer chant s.

Secondly, | would like to respond to what
is a conveni ent shorthand for people when they try to
refer to this alleged market power of saying there's
this 80 percent figure.

Mast er Car d and Vi sa are fierce
conpetitors. We are currently a public conpany in
majority public hands with all voting stock in hands
i ndependent of the financial institutions that
participate in our system And we are sinply not an
overlap or proxy for our conpetitor Visa.

And to lunp us together like that, even
the court in the Departnment of Justice case that you
mentioned, M. Chairman, has recently found that
Mast er Card al one does not have market power.

And so it is sinply untrue. And when we
set our interchange rates, we do so as an i ndependent
public conpany today. W believe the way we did it in
the past was justifiable, as it was upheld in the
NaBanco deci sion and other court cases. So thank you
for your tine.

CHAI RMAN SPECTER: W had gone t o Senat or
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Kyl before Senator Durbin, although Senat or Durbi n was
here earlier to take us to the rule alternating. But
we wll await Senator Durbin's return. | know he had
other commtnent, but we would like to -- we Wil keep
going a while longer here to give him a chance to
return.

M . Dougl ass, staff advises ne that you're
not permtted to have a surcharge for people who use
credit cards. Wuld you |like to be able to have the
freedomif you chose to have a surcharge for people
who use MasterCard or Visa?

MR. DOUGLASS: M. Chairman, no. No, |
woul d not like to be able to have a surcharge. That
woul d just drive the custoners off. People really
have been sold on plastic, and it's a rea
convenience. And we're on that system

The dilemma we have is the charges just
keep escalating. As | say, ny costs have gone up 33
percent this year because of the escalating price of
fuel primarily.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Is it true, M. Peirez,

that there cannot be a surcharge?
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MR. PElI REZ: You're not al I owed
sur char gi ng.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Wl |, why can you get
a discount for cash but you can't allow a surcharge?
Just six of one and half a dozen of another.

MR. PEIREZ: It econom cally should be the
sanme equi valent to a nmerchant that's | ooking to drive
people to cash. However, we don't |ike having people
using our cards feeling that they're being
di scri m nated agai nst.

It's a rule, however, that we continue to
| ook at. W do allow surcharging in Europe and in
Australia today. The U. S. is our l|argest and nost

inportant market. W tend to be alittle slower than

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: |1'mglad to hear that
you're looking at it because it's exactly the sane
t hi ng.

M. Cannon, the MasterCard and Vi sa have
made sonme structural changes here. They have
transferred control of operations from the nenber

banks to public stockhol ders. Menber banks can still
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have a mnority interest, but it's nonvoting.

MasterCard has made a change to Visa,
created a commttee conposed exclusively of
i ndependent nenbers of the board of directors, not
menber banks, which nmake all the decisions regarding
i nt erchange f ees.

Have t hese changes elim nated the control
so that there is not a violation of antitrust |aws
under existing | aw?

MR. CANNON: Yes, sir, it is. And what
they're trying to do is sinply pronote a little form
over substance. |It's very clear -- and | devote about

two pages in ny witten testinony about this, Senator

-- that yes, it does not make a difference. The
activity that is goingonis still unlawful and should
be st opped.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Wy is it unlawful if
t hey have structured it so that the banks do not have
control over the fee setting?

MR. CANNON: Well, Senator, in fact, 1'll
be glad to submt this for the record. If you | ook at

the S-1, which is the registration statenent that
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MasterCard filed, it is very educational on this
poi nt .

And it says cl early and unanbi guousl y t hat
the banks still, by the way, hold 44 percent of the
stock of MasterCard, the new conpany. And, in fact,
it says our success or failurew !l still be dependent
upon our custonmers. And who are our custoners? Qur
custoners are banks.

And so | can tell you there is every
incentive for this activity to continue, regardl ess of
the forum And the fact that MasterCard now says it
has an i ndependent board meki ng this decision, what is
the definition of independent?

| think that everyone i n busi ness wants to
make sure that they bring as nuch to the bottomline
as they can. And that's exactly what wll still
happen.

CHAl RVAN SPECTER: M. Peirez says that
all of the rules of his public conpany are known. |Is
that true, too, M. Floum wth your conpany?

MR FLOUM It is, M. Chairman.

CHAI RMAN SPECTER: Well, where is the
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di screpancy?

VR, CANNON: | haven't seen them ' d
| ove to see them And ny understandi ng, Senator, was
that Visa was --

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Don't you have a Wb
site, M. Cannon?

VR.  CANNON: Ch, we do. W do. \%%
under st andi ng was that Vi sa was goi ng to announce this
week - -

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: But they say you can
| ook on their Wb site and find out. This is a pretty
si npl e question of fact.

MR CANNON: It is. | don't think it's
t here, Senator. | was told that Visa was going to
announce this week it was going to nmake their rules
avai |l able. However, they are going to be accessible
online. They couldn't be printed off.

And, nore inportantly, if you are a
mer chant and getting these rules |ike that, you had to
si gn a nondi scl osure agreenent that you couldn't share

themw th anybody el se. That doesn't seemlike fully
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CHAI RVAN SPECTER: |Is that, M. Floum on
t he nondi scl osure agreenent ?

MR FLOUM That is correct, M. Chairnman.

CHAI RVAN SPECTER:  \Why?

MR. FLOUM Qur rul es govern the operation
of our 14,000 nenber banks. They address those banks
and what those banks are supposed to do to participate
in the system

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Coul d they disclose
themto the Senate Judiciary Committee?

MR. FLOUM Yes, of course. And we would
be happy to nake those avail able. However, the rul es
you need to understand --

CHAI RVAN SPECTER: Make themavail able to
the Commttee, M. Peirez, and we can showthemto M.
Cannon.

MR. CANNON: W will, M. Chairman.

CHAl RMAN SPECTER:  Senat or Leahy?

SENATOR LEAHY: M. Chairman, your | ast
gquestion was the only question | was going to ask. |

like the answer. | have no further questions.
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CHAI RVAN SPECTER: What is the projection
to Senator Durbin's return? Senator Kyl, do you have
any further questions? Senator Durbin wll be
subm tting questions for the record.

Thank you very nuch, M. Mller, M.
Dougl ass, M. Floum M. Peirez, M. Miris, and then
M. Cannon. This is a very inportant subject. And I
think that we have learned a good bit about it,
notwi thstanding its conplexity.

That concl udes our heari ng.

(Whereupon, the foregoing mtter was

concl uded.)
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